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NARRATOR
There was a young woman from 
France,
Who, if given the chance,
Would go back to the start,
And follow her heart,
By taking a stronger stance.

2.1

NARRATOR
By night Michel's pastel pink 
apartment building becomes a sultry 
sponge cake covered in deep, smooth 
icing. 

Taking out the trash, Michel always 
takes the elevator down, and the 
stairs back up.

2.2

MICHEL (OVERLAYED)
Five hundred and one... five 
hundred two... five hundred 
three... five hundred four...

2.1 (cont.)

NARRATOR
He counts the steps every time, as 
if it were some novel thing he's 
never done before. Sometimes he 
won't see anyone at all. Other 
times he'll meet Madame Cloutier, 
out polishing her doorknob, dusting 
for cobwebs or sometimes, like now, 
just staring straight up at the 
ceiling. Her dog, Pistache, always 
by her side, stares up with her.

2.3

MICHEL
Good evening, Madame. Are you-

MADAME CLOUTIER
I always thought that there was 
something funny about this place.

MICHEL
About the building?



2.

MADAME CLOUTIER
It holds secrets. Decades of them. 
Soaks them up like rum into a 
sponge cake.

MICHEL
Sponge cake..?

2.4

NARRATOR
Michel tilts his head to the 
ceiling.

2.3 (cont.)

MICHEL
It just looks like damp to me, 
Madame. 

MADAME CLOUTIER
Yes, I suppose you might be right. 
Come along, Pistache. Time for your 
medication. 

2.5

NARRATOR
With the night comes a different 
sort of clarity for Michel. An 
energy. Energy he'll need for 
what's to come. 

In his pocket Michel finds the 
magazine page he took from the 
cafe. He unfolds it, and while the 
beach is familiar, the strange 
purple tiger, the name Fabienne, 
they mean nothing, even though the 
name is scrawled in his own jagged 
handwriting.

They mean nothing and yet there 
appears to be a compulsion, a 
feeling that he should go and see 
this thing... if it's still there. 
He turns the page over looking for 
clues, but of course the 
accompanying story is still 
attached to the magazine.

Fabienne, Michel says. I don't know 
anybody named Fabienne.
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NARRATOR (CONT’D)
It's late when Michel arrives at 
the beach. He doesn't know how late 
because he never wears a watch, but 
it's late... late enough for there 
to be no-one but the night 
strollers far up and away on the 
promenade. They pass slowly, like 
figurines moving silently on a long 
conveyor belt.

The beach forms part of a bay, 
which in a few days will be 
transformed into a party 
unparalleled by the likes of even 
Cannes or Monte Carlo. But before 
that, there's this...

There's Michel, a young man driven 
by he doesn't know what, to stand 
on the beach before a temporary 
platform, upon which stands ten 
kilos of moulded light purple resin 
in the shape of a Bengal tiger. 

A spotlight shining up at the tiger 
from the platform brings new 
ferocity to the edges of the 
beast's wrinkled muzzle, to its 
long, symmetrical canines. 

Michel touches the tiger. It's held 
in place, but barely. Four small 
screws, tightened by hand, most 
likely by some uninterested 
steward, unaware of this piece of 
plastic's great cultural 
significance. 

Without much effort, or much idea 
about why he's doing it, Michel 
loosens a screw by the tiger's 
left-front paw. It comes away 
easily, the sound of it hitting the 
pebbles consumed by the waves. 

The second screw comes away just as 
easily as the first... then the 
third... and finally, the fourth.

Michel stumbles as he removes the 
Lilac Tiger from its stand. It's 
heavier than it looks.

(MORE)
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NARRATOR (CONT’D)
Fumbling his way back up the beach 
Michel walks, head down and 
quickly, back toward his apartment. 
If passersby stop and stare, if 
they turn their heads and remark, 
he doesn't see them, doesn't hear 
them. He keeps going, doesn't stop 
until-

SFX: Door slamming.

2.6

MICHEL
What am I doing?

2.7

NARRATOR
Home. Michel sets the Lilac Tiger 
on the coffee table and gawks at it 
as if it were a real, living thing. 

2.6 (cont.)

MICHEL
What am I supposed to do with you 
now?

2.7 (cont.)

NARRATOR
He tears open a high cupboard and 
begins hauling out its contents - 
plastic bags, empty boxes, a 
miniature Christmas tree. He tries 
to cram the Lilac Tiger into the 
cupboard but... it doesn't fit, not 
even close. He removes it, carries 
it around the apartment, 
desperately searching for a place 
to stash this... this thing that he 
took but doesn't know why he took 
it, he- 

2.6 (cont.)

MICHEL
Hallway.

2.7 (cont.)



5.

NARRATOR
Out in the hallway Michel opens a 
door, revealing an electricity 
meter and a cavernous space, large 
enough to accommodate the tiger, 
tail and all. He bundles the Lilac 
Tiger into the electrical cupboard 
and shuts the door.

Quiet. Dark. The deed is done.

(Music interlude: Society of Strange and Ancient Instruments 
- Guillô, pran ton tamborin)

2.8

DESCHAMPS
(hushed, on phone)

Yes, I know... look I'll call you 
back, I have to deal with this... 
Christ, looks like they gave me the 
village idiot-

(to Goss)
What was your name again?

GOSS
Goss, Madame. Brigadier Algernon 
Goss.

DESCHAMPS
What's your experience here, Goss?

GOSS
With what? With theft?

DESCHAMPS
Are you slow, Goss? 

GOSS
Slow? You mean like stupid?

DESCHAMPS
I'm talking about art theft, 
artnapping. The taking of 
culturally significant icons for 
monetary gain. My god-

GOSS
Oh! *scoffs* I mean when you put it 
that way-

DESCHAMPS
This is a disaster.
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GOSS
(sarcastically to himself)

Well, we're all entitled to an 
opinion, aren't we?

DESCHAMPS
Do you realise how much money that 
tiger has raised over the past 
year? 

GOSS
I couldn't guess, Mada-

DESCHAMPS
Seventeen. Million. Euros. 

GOSS
Oh, yeah?

DESCHAMPS
My festival opens in seventy-two 
hours.

GOSS
So I'm told-

DESCHAMPS
And if that tiger isn't back in 
place before then, long before 
then-

GOSS
Mmh-hmm.

DESCHAMPS
-then it won't just be my balls in 
the vice!

GOSS
Did you say your balls-

DESCHAMPS
I'm serious, Goss.

GOSS
-I understand you're speaking 
figuratively, but-

DESCHAMPS
Angry millionaires. Lots of them. 
Billionaires! Have you ever dealt 
with an angry billionaire, Goss? 
They're the worst!
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GOSS
(snorting, confused)

Angry? Madame Deschamps, it's a 
piece of plastic. Surely You have a 
dozen replacements?

2.9

NARRATOR
Madame Bernadette Deschamps has 
been Director of the Coloured 
Lights Performing Arts Festival for 
the past eleven years. 

She became director following the 
untimely death of her predecessor 
and late husband, Davide Deschamps, 
who was accidentally choked to 
death by his mistress. 

What? Aaah, it was something to do 
with an organic lemon wedge and a 
length of rubber tubing. A real 
sweaty mess, as you can imagine. 
Oh, go ahead, imagine it. I'll 
wait...

I mean, technically he was choked 
into a coma, which had the 
unfortunate effect of prolonging 
the embarrassment for all involved, 
but-. 

(clears throat)
Madame Deschamps is currently 
struggling to understand why 
someone more senior than the quite 
capable, but undeniably quite 
linear, Brigadier Goss, was not 
assigned to the theft of the Lilac 
Tiger. 

2.8 (cont.)

DESCHAMPS
Monsieur Goss, perhaps I've not 
made myself clear-

GOSS
No, Madame, you've been quite vocal 
already and to be frank I-

DESCHAMPS
Oh, have I? Have I?
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GOSS
Yes, you have an-

DESCHAMPS
Then what are we going to do about 
it?

GOSS
About the tiger?

DESCHAMPS
Of course the damned tiger, Goss! 
What else? 

GOSS
We're going to find it. No need to 
shout. I'm not deaf-

DESCHAMPS
Then where's the urgency?

GOSS
Beg your pardon?

DESCHAMPS
The urgency! Seventeen million 
euros and the theft of an artistic 
treasure!

GOSS
Yes, I see. But tell me something, 
who died?

DESCHAMPS
What?

GOSS
Who died as a result of this petty 
theft, Madame? 

DESCHAMPS
Nobody died, Goss. And I object to 
your use of the word petty!

GOSS
And your money is safe, is it not?

DESCHAMPS
The money is not of your concern. 
Look-



9.

GOSS
Then what is? A poorly secured 
plastic tiger made from some toxic 
sludge?

DESCHAMPS
Don't you dare... Oh...

(beat)

GOSS
Madame Deschamps?

DESCHAMPS
The security cameras. My god, Goss, 
did you even check the security 
cameras?

GOSS
There are no cameras on that 
section of beach.

DESCHAMPS
Why not? You're telling me crimes 
can't happen at the beach?

GOSS
Evidently they can.

DESCHAMPS
Then check the rest. Check them 
all! I want that tiger back in 
place by lunch. Do you understand?

GOSS
I thought that we had three days-

DESCHAMPS
Do I make myself clear?

GOSS
Yes, Madame. Balls in the vice.

DESCHAMPS
I hope so, Goss, because I've been 
director of this festival for 
eleven straight years, and I won't 
have it ruined by some thieving 
shit stain. I work too damn hard. 
You hear me, Goss? Too damn hard!

2.10
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FABIENNE
Hey, Fabienne here. Would it be 
okay if I told you more about the 
day I turned five years old? I know 
this might not be the best time, 
but...

It was a Saturday, and I had cereal 
for breakfast - Cheerios... Maybe I 
already told you that. 

I remember watching my mum speaking 
on the phone to someone I knew was 
my best friend Alice's mum. Alice 
is the one who wore the t-shirt 
with the green stripes. 

After breakfast my parents, my 
brother Philipe and I, all went 
down to the car to drive to the 
party venue. My dad knew some 
people and had managed to hire an 
impressively large bouncy castle. I 
suppose that in my mind I remember 
it as a kid, and that it really 
wasn't so big. Anyway.

On the way out of the apartment I 
remember Marlon following me, his 
big friendly tail wagging side to 
side like a duster. My dad stopped 
him and told him to sit, and to 
stay. Marlon stopped and his smile 
just sort of... went away, like he 
knew we were leaving him.

I asked why Marlon couldn't come 
with us and my mum said that it was 
too busy where we were going, that 
Marlon would get scared with all of 
those kids around.

I thought that Marlon would be more 
scared at home, alone. We never 
left him home alone. He wouldn't 
know what to do. 

We picked up Alice on the way, and 
she gave me a present wrapped in 
shiny silver paper. She was so 
excited to give it to me, and I 
thanked her and everything, but all 
I could think about was Marlon.

(MORE)
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FABIENNE (CONT’D)
Marlon still sitting at the front 
door, wagging his tail but getting 
more and more worried all the time. 
I could see his eyes, big and wet, 
the way they moved about the door, 
waiting for it to open. I imagined 
him crying and then, tried to 
imagine him not crying.

We stopped at traffic lights and I 
asked my mum if we could go back 
for him, because I knew that he'd 
be sad. She told me that if I said 
another word about Marlon, that 
she'd cancel the whole thing and 
everyone would just go home. 

Truth is, that's exactly what I 
wanted, although I couldn't say so 
because of Alice and the others. 

Everyone was already there when we 
arrived. It wasn't a surprise or 
anything, it was just better that 
things were in full swing by the 
time the birthday girl arrived... I 
guess. 

We played Pass the Parcel with huge 
bundles of newspaper and lollipops 
for prizes. There were gifts and 
those little party poppers that 
fire out multi-coloured strings of 
paper from their tiny gunpowder 
chambers. I did some jumping on the 
bouncy castle. The cake was a 
train, for some reason. I blew out 
the candles, all five of them, and 
then my dad cut the cake into 
pieces and laid each one on its own 
napkin.

The whole time all I could think 
about was Marlon. I wondered if he 
could hear us. As the afternoon 
went on, I got the feeling that 
something bad had happened to him. 

I thought that maybe he had gotten 
tired of waiting by the door, and 
had gone to the kitchen counter and  
pulled the knife set onto himself.

(MORE)
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FABIENNE (CONT’D)
I thought that somehow he might 
have managed to burn himself, or 
that he had accidentally bitten his 
tongue, and that it was bleeding so 
much, and he was so scared but 
nobody came even though he cried 
and cried. 

I just wanted to go home. Oh, uh, 
sorry to have interrupted. I think 
something is happening.

2.11

NARRATOR
Michel opens his apartment door, 
keys in hand, to find Madame 
Cloutier standing glassy-eyed in 
her doorway. It's almost 11:00AM 
but Madame Cloutier is still in her 
nightgown, a flowing, white 
sleeveless thing that reveals the 
pale, waxy, speckled tops of her 
arms. Pistache stands by her side.

2.12

MICHEL
Madame, are you okay?

MADAME CLOUTIER
Ah? What's that?

MICHEL
Nothing. I'm sorry to have-

MADAME CLOUTIER
It's the middle of the night. You 
shouldn't speak so loudly.

MICHEL
No, Madame, you're mistaken. It's 
almost 11:00AM.

MADAME CLOUTIER
You... live here, uh..?

MICHEL
Michel, and yes, we're neighbours 
it seems, althou-
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MADAME CLOUTIER
Edith Cloutier is my name. 
Gemologist extraordinaire, 
bijoutière to the stars an... 
neighbours, you say?

MICHEL
That's right.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Could I ask a favour, Miguel?

MICHEL
It's- sure, go ahead-

MADAME CLOUTIER
Would you go to the vet for me? 
Pick up Pistache's food and brain 
medication? I'd go myself but I'm 
not dressed for it. If you don't 
mind-

MICHEL
I don't mind at all, Madame.

MADAME CLOUTIER
I'll get his prescription for you, 
Marcel.

MICHEL
(resigned to his new name)

Okay.

MADAME CLOUTIER
He needs a special diet because of 
his unique intestinal flora. 

(hushed)
Shits like a demon otherwise.

MICHEL
I see.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Just give them the full name, 
Jacques Pistache Cloutier II, and 
they'll do the rest. Oh, and don't 
forget his brain medication!

MICHEL
Of course, Madame.

MADAME CLOUTIER
Oh, thank you, Manuel.
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MICHEL
(almost through clenched 
teeth)

Okay then. Bye now.

2.13

NARRATOR
Pull a card from a house of cards, 
and if you're lucky it might just 
remain standing. Pull the wrong 
card, and the whole thing comes 
crashing down.

The Lilac Tiger sits in a cool, 
dark electrical cupboard outside of 
Michel's apartment. He's already 
forgotten that he put it there. 
He's forgotten that he took it to 
begin with. Madame Deschamps, 
driven as she is to keep her 
festival on track, won't stop. She 
won't stop until-

SFX: Voicemail beep.

2.14

MONTAGUE ROCHE (ON RECORDING)
Bernadette, this is Montague Roche. 
Listen, I heard about the Lilac 
Tiger. Very poor show! Why the hell 
wasn't it guarded? God almighty, 
what a mess.

Need I remind you of my own 
considerable contribution to this 
festival over the years? Hmph!

Suffice it to say, Bernardette, 
that I make my considerable 
donations on the proviso that the 
tiger will be there for me to 
enjoy! 

The damn thing is an institution! 

*sigh*
Which brings me to my point. I had 
hoped to speak with you about this 
in person, but, well... My 
associate wishes to purchase the 
Lilac Tiger outright. I know! I 
know!

(MORE)
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MONTAGUE ROCHE (ON RECORDING) (CONT’D)
But think of what the money could 
do for your festival.

Plus he is willing to pay 
handsomely, and to allow the thing 
to remain in place, to travel the 
world and do whatever it is you 
people do. 

I told him that I would take care 
of the sale myself, personally, and 
now I'm beginning to look like a 
fool!

(as if engaged in an 
imaginary argument)

Oh, Bernadette, don't be so crude 
as to concern yourself with who it 
is! All you need to know is that he 
who must not be named is powerful, 
and that he walks with an ebony 
cane. Need I say more?

Find that tiger, Madame Deschamps. 
I don't care what it takes. 

I have to go now. I'm hosting a 
regression therapy group... 
party... thing, where we all 
pretend to be infants and- anyway-

SFX: Voicemail beeps.

END OF EPISODE


